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WEBSITE WWW.SACREDHEARTJC.ORG 

Dear Parents/Grandparents, Guardians,

Welcome to a school of faith - faith in God and faith in every child! 

Sacred Heart School stands alone in the very heart of Jersey City as a Catholic school with a 108 (and counting!) year tradition of excellence in preparing and training children for the academic challenges of high school and college.  Our goal is to provide a loving and disciplined atmosphere where each child will learn to think creatively, communicate clearly and develop the skills necessary for a productive life.  We seek to develop in each child the highest human values, a sense of self-worth, respect for others and an awareness of the need to live with kindness, integrity and justice.  The foundations upon which all of this rest are the message of God’s love found in scripture and proclaimed in the Good News of the Gospels.  

The educational process is a collaborative effort between home and school. Students, parents and the entire school staff each have responsibilities that must be fulfilled if the process is to have the best possible outcome for each child. 

This handbook should be a resource for your family.  It contains information about the basic policies, procedures and operations of the school.  Its purpose is to give our parents and students all the information needed to guide them through the school year. Communication and cooperation are essential for a successful collaboration.  Your child is at the center of this effort. 

Sacred Heart is blessed to have the opportunity to educate your child. Nothing is more important than the development of the mind, heart and spirit of each and every student at Sacred Heart School. 

God bless you!

Sincerely,

Sr.Frances Salemi, SC

Principal

NON-DISCRIMINATION

Sacred Heart School welcomes students of any race, religion, national and ethnic origin to all the rights, privileges, programs and activities generally accorded or made available to students at the school.  Sacred Heart School does not discriminate on the basis of race, religion, national or ethnic origin in the administration of its educational policies, admissions policies, scholarship and loan programs, and athletic or other school-administered programs.

PURPOSE AND USE OF HANDBOOK

This handbook is a tool to foster communication and understanding, as well as the efficient operation of Sacred Heart School.  To meet this objective, the school administration is given flexibility and the ability to exercise discretion.  In appropriate circumstances, the principal has the discretion to take actions other than those specified in the handbook.  This handbook is not intended and should not be considered to create any additional rights for students or parents/guardians.

AMENDMENTS TO HANDBOOK 

This handbook is subject to change at any time when determined to be necessary by the school administration.  If changes are made to the handbook, parents or guardians will be notified promptly.

PHILOSOPHY
At Sacred Heart School, we believe that elementary education will impart the most effective and positive impact upon a child only when all aspects of the developing child are acknowledged and nurtured: intellectual, physical, social, emotional, moral and spiritual. 

We believe that Catholic schools, therefore, have both the unique opportunity and the sacred responsibility to educate the whole child - mind, heart and spirit.

First and foremost, we believe that it is our responsibility to create for our students a safe, caring and inspiring atmosphere that is conducive to the achievement of:

·  individual success in learning

·  the transmission of Christian values 

·  the formation of individuals who will become successful members of                        

             society and lifelong learners.  

We believe that parents/family are the primary teachers and role models for their children, necessitating close cooperation and open communication between home and school.

We embrace and celebrate the image of God in all people and look upon the years that a child spends in elementary school as critical for the cultivation of love and respect for all people.

We believe that faith in God and the message of the Gospels call for an abiding belief in the potential of every student.  The opportunity to attain individual excellence and a life of peace, productivity, creativity and happiness must be presented during a child’s formative years, within the walls of their elementary school. 

Sacred Heart School - Philosophy of Education - Goals and Objectives

· To expand and deepen each student’s awareness of God’s presence and promise through the development of personal faith and a prayerful attitude.
· To lead, guide and facilitate the process whereby students acquire basic skills in the subjects of the core curriculum as well as the desire and ability to:
·  think critically and independently
·  reason clearly
·  communicate and work effectively
·  continue the learning process throughout life
· To nurture in all students the moral and spiritual values upon which Sacred Heart School is based, particularly personal integrity, a sense of responsibility for oneself and others and an awareness of the value and worth of all people.
· To promote Christian values including self-respect, respect for others, honesty, justice, non-violence and charity.
MISSION STATEMENT
It is the mission of Sacred Heart School to ensure that each of our students is provided with a comprehensive, challenging and distinctive educational experience that will prepare them for success in high school, college and adult life – an education make unique by the opportunity afforded each child to integrate and advance the entire learning process with the blessings of faith, the experience of God’s love and the power of grace.
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1.  ADMISSIONS

· Pre-k students must be four years old on or before October 1 of the school year in which they are enrolling.
· Kindergarten students must be five years old on or before October 1 of the school year in which they are enrolling.
· A birth certificate is required for age verification.
· Immunization records are also required and must be complete and up to date. (See Health Matters for further details.)
Please note:  Admission to Sacred Heart is on a first come, first served basis and is subject to both the limitations of class size and the discretion of the principal. 

2.  ATTENDANCE

Regular attendance is essential for a student’s success in school.  Persistent absenteeism is a hardship for a student and is regarded as a serious matter.

· School begins at 8:15 a.m. The bell is rung and the students line up according to class.  Teachers are on duty outside of the main door starting at 8:05 a.m.  Children should arrive between 8:05 and 8:15 a.m. and gather in the area in front of the main door and along the side on the building.  However students must be inside the fence, so that the sidewalk is not blocked. The bell will ring at 8:15 a.m. when the children will line up according to class and enter the building.
· A parent or guardian must call school before 9:00 a.m. to report a student’s absence. If we do not know why the child is absent, we will make a reasonable effort to contact the parent/guardian.  This procedure is done out of concern for the health, safety and whereabouts of our students.
· An absence of 5 or more consecutive days requires a doctor’s note. 
· Students are responsible for class work and homework covered during their absence.  Each student should have the phone number of at least one other child in their class whom they can call for assignments.  We do not expect a very sick child to do work.  However as they recover, contact with one of the other students in their class will help them to understand what they have missed and give them a head start on making up the work, if they are up to it.  Being responsible in this area is useful training for a child’s future.
· Any child absent without the knowledge of their parents/guardians is considered truant and is subject to detention and in-school suspension.  If a student is chronically truant, the proper city authorities will be notified.
3.   BULLYING POLICY (BULLYING, HARASSMENT, INTIMIDATION)

In accordance with New Jersey State Law NJSA 18A: 37-13.19:

Sacred Heart School recognizes that all students require a safe and civil environment in order to learn and achieve their maximum potential.  Therefore, behaviors including bullying, harassment and intimidation by any student, faculty member, staff or volunteer are prohibited.  These behaviors disrupt a student’s ability to learn and the school’s ability to educated the students.  They are counter to the philosophy of Sacred Heart School as a caring Christian community. 

Definition of bullying, harassment and intimidation:  

Any behavior that takes away the rights of another and/or causes a person to not feel safe constitutes bullying, harassment and/or intimidation.  This behavior can include, but is not limited to, any gesture, verbal, written or physical act or electronic communication that is reasonably perceived as being motivated either by any actual or reasonably perceived characteristic, such as race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, or a mental, physical or sensory handicap, or any other distinguishing characteristic, taking place on school property, at any school-sponsored function.  that a reasonable person should know will:

 A. have the negative effect of harming a student physically or emotionally
damaging the student’s property, or placing a student in reasonable fear of 
harm to his/her person or damage to his/her property; or


B.  has the effect of insulting or demeaning any student or group of students 
in such a way as to cause substantial disruption in, or substantial interference 
with, the orderly operation of the school or the student’s ability to be 
educated.

4.  CELL PHONES   

While we understand that parents may want older children to carry cell phones for safety reasons, cell phones create many problems and distractions within the school setting.  Our cell phone policy is simple.  Any child who brings a cell phone to school must give it to the teacher as soon as they arrive at their classroom.  Even if a student is late, he/she is still required to give the cell phone to their homeroom teacher. The cell phones will be returned at the end of the day.  If a student violates this rule, the phone will be confiscated and returned only to the parent or guardian.  

5.   CHANGE OF ADDRESS

Every family should maintain up-to-date address and phone records at the school office for emergency and administrative reasons.  The school should be notified immediately if there is a change of name, address or phone number during the school year.

6.   CHILD ABUSE 

New Jersey State law requires that any person who has reasonable cause to believe that a child may have been subjected to abuse or neglect must make a report to the New Jersey Division of Youth and Family Services. (DYFS)

 7.   CODE OF CONDUCT

A spirit of Christ like respect for authority and mutual cooperation are essential elements of the learning environment at Sacred Heart School. Students are expected to act with courtesy and respect toward one another and all members of the staff.  We will work together with our parents/guardians to develop in each child lifetime habits of self-control and concern for the well-being of others.

A student who chooses to disrupt the good order of the school or to violate a school regulation will have to accept the consequences of those actions.  Appropriate discipline is within the discretion of the principal. Accountability for uncooperative, disruptive or unsafe behavior may take any of the following forms:  warnings; parent conference; denial of a privilege; after school detention; Saturday detention; in-school suspension or expulsion.

Actions that occur after school that interfere with the good running of the school or bring discredit to the school will not be tolerated. If such actions occur, a conference with the student’s parent/guardian will be held immediately to investigate the situation and the principal will decide the appropriate disciplinary action to take.  

Optimizing a student’s educational growth, common courtesy and safety considerations are at the heart of the schools Code of Behavior.

General Regulations

· All students are expected to be in complete uniform every day.  
· Homework must be done and assignment pads must be signed every night -  after the child’s homework has been completed.  Younger children may need to be monitored and assisted, if necessary.
· Students should bring only the required pens, pencils, pencil case and notebooks.  Spiral notebooks and binders are not allowed.
· Toys or any objects that may cause distraction within the classroom are not allowed.
· Textbooks should be covered at all times.
· Cheating of any kind will not be tolerated.
· Chewing gum is not allowed on school premises.
· Visiting stores in the neighborhood is prohibited both before and after school.  Sale of goods on school property is strictly prohibited
· Birthday parties are not allowed within school.
· The possession and/or use of tobacco, weapons, dangerous objects or controlled substances are strictly forbidden. 
Behavior

· Respect, kindness and courtesy toward all are the standards of behavior at Sacred Heart School.  
·  Disrespect and defiant behavior or attitude toward any staff member will           result in detention and possible suspension.  
·  Acts of bullying are totally unacceptable.
·  Fighting or attacking another student is strictly forbidden and will result in suspension.
·  “Cracking” on another student and the use of profane or vulgar language is prohibited.
·  Silence should be observed in halls, on the stairs and in the bathrooms.
8.   COURT ORDERS

It is the responsibility of the custodial parent or guardian to provide the school with an official copy of a court order if there is one specifying the rights and responsibilities of individual parents.  A custodial parent should also supply the principal with the “custody section” of the divorce decree, if it contains information which may be important to the school in fulfilling its obligations.

9.  CRISIS PLAN

Sacred Heart School has in place a Crisis Plan in case of an emergency.  Each teacher has a copy of this in his/her classroom.  This plan details the procedures to be taken in the event of an emergency.  The children are taught the specific codes that would be announced over the public address system for different types of emergencies.

10.   DRESS CODE

Complete uniforms are to be worn each day unless an exemption is granted.  The uniform identifies our children as students of Sacred Heart School and should be worn with dignity.  A student’s appearance and grooming reflect personal pride and pride in being a student at Sacred Heart.  This in turn will help to create confidence and a sense of self-esteem.  

Girl’s Uniform: 
· Plaid jumper for grades K to 5
· Plaid skirt, vest or cardigan for grades 6 to 8
· Regulation white blouse only. No dark color undershirts or long sleeve undershirts should be worn under the uniform blouse
· Regulation shoes and navy socks only
· Gym days - Sacred Heart sweat suit and regulation T-shirt.
· On cold days, the school sweat pants may be worn under the uniform
· Boots may also be worn in cold or inclement weather but they must be removed upon arrival in school and replaced with uniform shoes
· No make-up, long nails, nail polish 
· No large or extreme jewelry or headbands. Only one bracelet or neck chain should be worn at a time
· Earrings should be no larger than a quarter
· Hairstyles should be age appropriate and appropriate for a school uniform.
Boy’s Uniform:

· Uniform white shirt.  No dark color undershirts or long sleeve undershirts should be worn under the uniform blouse
· Navy uniform trousers for all grades
· Navy uniform cardigan or vest for all grades
· Plaid school tie
· Black, soft soled or dress shoes
· Gym days - Sacred Heart sweat shirt and regulation T-shirt and sneakers.
Please note: Repeated failure to wear any part of the uniform will result in a detention.  

Please help your child to form habits of dressing properly and caring for his/her own clothes. Learning to tuck in shirts and blouses, tie shoelaces and hang up uniforms after school so they know where to find it the next morning, etc. - all of these details make for excellent lifetime habits.  It’s an effort for you and your child now, but he or she will thank you for this training for the rest of their lives.

11.  EMERGENCY CLOSINGS

 Arrangements will be made for a class parent telephone relay system. School closings because of weather conditions or any other general emergency will also be announced on WNBC or the New Jersey Network - Channel 12.  

12.  FIELD TRIPS 

Sacred Heart sponsors and conducts field trips for the educational enrichment of students.  Participation in field trips is a privilege.  No student may participate in a field trip unless a signed parent/guardian slip for the event is submitted to the school.  The permission form is provided by the school.

13.  HEALTH MATTERS

Immunization Requirements

DTP:  4 doses for Pre-K children 

          5 doses for Kindergarten children (with one dose given after fourth birthday) 

OPV:  3 doses for Pre-K children

           4 for Kindergarten (with one dose given after fourth birthday) 

Measles Vaccine:  1 dose for Pre-K children

                              2 doses for Kindergarten children

Hepatitis B Vaccine:  3 doses before Pre-K

Varicella:  1 dose before Pre-K

Rubella & Mumps:  1 dose each before Kindergarten   

Flu Vaccine: one dose during the months of September through December in Pre-K

Screenings:
Annual vision and hearing tests are administered by the school.
Administration of Medicine:
  If it is absolutely essential that a student receive medication while under school supervision, the following procedures apply: 
· A parent/guardian should come to the school and personally administer                                                                                                                                                                                                            the medication.

· If this arrangement is not possible, the school nurse or the principal Vice-Principal will supervise the student taking medication under the                                                                                         following conditions:

· The medication must be given to the school nurse or    

         Principal/Vice Principal/School Secretary by the parent/guardian.

· The medication must be in the original pharmacy labeled container.
· The parent/guardian and the student’s physician must complete and sign an “Authorization to Administer Medication in school” form.    
This form is available from the school.

Students will be permitted to self-administer medication only for life-threatening illnesses or conditions.  The parent/guardian must schedule a conference with the school nurse to discuss in detail the need for medication.  The parent/guardian and the student’s physician must complete and sign an “Authorization for Self-Administration of Medication in School” form.  This includes the use of Epi pens for children with severe allergies.  This form is available from the school.

Illness/Injury

If a child becomes ill during the day and the principal or the school nurse decides that the student should be sent home, the school will call the parent/guardian and ask that they come for the child. If they cannot be reached, the emergency numbers in the child’s file will be called and a request will be made for the child to be picked up. The child will be released only to a family member or a person designated by the parent/guardian.  

Please Note:  All emergency phone numbers must be current.

Doctor and Dentist Appointments:
Parents are expected to make every effort to schedule doctor and dentist appointments outside of school hours.  However, when this is not possible, students will be excused for these special appointments. A parent or their designate must accompany the child when leaving the school

Special Health Needs:
Parents must inform the school about any allergies that their child might have and other health related needs.  If a special accommodation is needed, a doctor’s note is required.

14.  HOME-SCHOOL COMMUNICATION

Communication and understanding are the foundation of our partnership with you.  At Sacred Heart, we are always available to answer questions or discuss a problem.   However, because teachers cannot leave their classes for conferences during school hours, parents/guardians should call school first to schedule a mutually convenient meeting time.

Special announcements and memos addressing immediate concerns are sent home with the students.  Please encourage your child to be responsible and give these notices to you immediately.  Younger children’s book bags should be checked regularly. 

Parent - teacher conferences are held three times a year, in September, December and March.  We know that you will welcome and enjoy these special opportunities for you to visit your child’s class and speak with the teacher.

15. Classroom Procedures
In September, teachers will provide information to you at the first Open House about their specific procedures including assignment pads and the signing of test papers.  

Please note:  Some students are understandably reluctant to have test papers with low grades signed by their parent.  If your child has a low test grade, ask them why they think they did not score well. Try to make the encounter productive, and together plan a course of action to improve their grade. It is always a disappointment for both parent and child if the child is not doing well, but instilling fear in the child is inevitably counterproductive.  

16.  HOMEWORK 

Homework is a vital extension of the learning that takes place in school. It provides opportunities for practice, reinforcement and mastery of skills taught, as well as independent study, research and creative thinking.
Parents should try to provide a quiet place that is free from distractions such as television, video games and music. It is essential that parents help students understand that homework assignments which require reading and studying        are very important parts of learning and must not be brushed aside.  Many students feel that once their written assignments are finished, homework is complete.             This attitude is not uncommon for younger elementary school children, but it is extremely detrimental to success in education.  A reading or studying assignment is not only as important as any written assignment, it is essential for any higher education.  A lifetime of learning can be formed when children are helped to learn how to study.  

17.  ACADEMIC HONORS

The criteria for special recognition for academic excellence and academic effort in grades one through eight are as follows:

Principal’s Roll

A student must attain a grade of A in every major subject category and receive a satisfactory (S) rating in Personal Characteristics. 
Honor Roll (Two categories)
First Honors: A student must achieve a grade of B+ or higher in every major category on the report card and receive a satisfactory (S) rating in Personal Characteristics.
Second Honors: A student must achieve a grade of B or higher in every major category on the report card and receive a satisfactory (S) rating in Personal Characteristics.
Effort Roll 

A student must have no failing grades, a satisfactory rating in Personal Characteristics and must show unusual effort to improve his/her academic standing during the previous marking period.  

18.  LUNCH AND BREAKFAST PROGRAMS

Lunch is available to any child.  Eligibility for free lunch depends upon the norms as set our by the federal government.  Applications are filled out at the beginning of the year.  Lunch may also be purchased by any child for a nominal fee.

  19.  PICK-UP FROM SCHOOL  

· School ends at 2:30 p.m. on regular school days and 11:45 a.m. on half days. We encourage parents to arrive at or just before dismissal time and wait for the children to exit the building.  It is very difficult to maintain an orderly dismissal if parents are entering the building to collect their child a few minutes early.
· Students are encouraged to set out for home as soon as their class line is dismissed. The children waiting to be picked up are to stay within the fenced area in front of the building.  Children should not come back into the building without permission because their whereabouts will not be known to anyone on the staff.  In inclement weather any child not picked up by approximately 2:40 will be brought into the front hall of the school to wait for their parent/guardian. 
·  Please note: Half days are designated on the school calendar. In addition, a separate notification memo is sent home a minimum of two days before any half day. Parents of younger children should always check their child’s book bags for school notifications.  Please be sure to make arrangements for your child to be picked up on half days.  In an emergency, if you cannot arrange for pick-up or babysitting for your child on a half day, please notify the office and arrangements will be made for your child to be cared for until 2:30
· Any child picked-up during the school day will be released only to a parent or specifically designated person.
· Children in the after-school program should be picked up before 5:30 p.m.
20.  PROMOTION/RETENTION
·  Grades 1 to 3
If a student receives a failure for the year in one of the major subjects, he/she may not be promoted to the next grade unless the teacher and principal believe it is in the student’s best interest to be promoted.  

· Grades 4 to 8
In case of failure in two major subject areas, either summer school or tutoring will be required before the student is admitted into the next grade.  A teacher will not assign make-up work.  If a student receives a failure in three or more major subjects, he/she will be required to repeat the grade.  Due to individual differences and special needs, a student may still be promoted at the discretion of the principal
 21.  PUBLICATIONS
No student is permitted to publish anything with the Sacred Heart logo without the authorization of the administration.

22.  RELIGIOUS EDUCATION AND RELIGIOUS SERVICES

Children of all faiths are welcome at Sacred Heart School. All students are expected to understand and agree that the school exists to educate within the framework of Catholic values.  All students are expected to participate in religion classes and prayer services (i.e. Advent, Christmas, Lent, Easter) scheduled during the school year.

23.  REPORT CARDS AND PROGRESS REPORTS

· Progress Reports
Sacred Heart School is on a trimester schedule.  An update of a child’s academic performance is sent to parents/guardians in the middle of each trimester.  This preliminary report gives an indication of how the child is progressing and affords the parent an opportunity to help the child focus on any area needing improvement before report cards are issued. 

· Report Cards 
Report cards are distributed during Parent-Teacher Conferences (Open House) in the first and second trimester.  These conferences are usually held from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. on the dates designated in the yearly calendar for Open House.

24. SCHOOL RECORDS

Sacred Heart School abides by the provisions of applicable law with respect to the rights of noncustodial parents.  In the absence of a court order to the contrary and upon request, the school will provide the noncustodial parent with access to the student’s essential academic records.

25.  SUBSTANCE ABUSE

 Students are forbidden to possess, use, sell or receive drugs, alcohol, controlled substances or drug paraphernalia on or near (within 1,000 feet) of school property or at any school-sponsored functions.  This prohibition extends to any time or activity during which students are under the supervision of the school.  Students who violate this rule are subject to serious disciplinary measures, including expulsion.

26.  SUPERVISION AND SECURITY

· Children are under the direct supervision of Sacred Heart School from 8:15 a.m. until 2:30 p.m.  
· Parents will be notified where (front door, back door, gym) to pick up their child. 
· Children in the after school program are supervised by teachers from 2:30 until the end of the program at 5:30 p.m.
· Only the custodial parent or his/her designee may pick up a child from school.
· Students should not go into the nearby stores before or after school. 
27.  TARDINESS

 A child is considered late if they are not on line in the courtyard when the bell rings.  Persistent tardiness will result in the child receiving a detention. Any work that is missed because of lateness must be made up. 
28.  TECHNOLOGY

The use of computers at Sacred Heart School is considered an important part of the educational process.  Students are expected to use the computers only for educational purposes and, when used outside of regular computer classes, only with the permission of a teacher.  Any student who uses the computers inappropriately will face disciplinary action.

29.  TELEPHONE  

Students are allowed to use the school phone only in case of an emergency.
30.  TEXTBOOKS

Textbooks are school property and should be used and handled with care and respect. Textbooks should be covered at all times and we ask parents to join with us in instilling in our students a sense of respect and responsibility for their books.  Writing or drawing in a textbook or damaging it through carelessness and inappropriate handling will result in disciplinary action.
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